July 1, 2013 Borough Council Meeting

The regular monthly meeting of the Stewartstown Borough Council was called to order at 7:00 p.m. In attendance were: Bill Gemmill, Gordon Wisnom, Roy Burkins, Kenton Kurtz, Michael Ellinger, Jerry Writer and Polly Kreiss.  Also in attendance were: Dennis Sarpen, Attorney Craig Sharnetzka, Stacy Myers, Officer Saylor and Mayor Smith.
GENERAL BUSINESS
Mr. Ellinger made a motion to approve the minutes from the June 3, 2013 Council meeting.  Mr. Kurtz seconded and the motion was carried.  

Mr. Burkins made a motion to approve the general fund financial statements, including checks dated June 17, 2013 totaling $12,087.07, seconded by Ms. Kreiss and the motion was carried.  Mr. Writer made a motion to approve the checks dated June 27, 2013 totaling $13,123.49 seconded by Mr. Burkins and the motion passed unanimously.

Mr. Burkins made a motion to approve the sewer fund financial statement, including checks dated June 17, 2013 totaling $35,734.77 seconded by Ms. Kreiss and the motion was carried.  Ms. Kreiss made a motion to approve the checks dated June 27, 2013 totaling $6,364.36 seconded by Mr. Writer and the motion passed unanimously.  
 

Ms. Kreiss made a motion to approve the water fund financial statement, including checks dated June 17, 2013 totaling $45,564.19 seconded by Mr. Burkins and the motion was carried.  Mr. Burkins made a motion to approve the checks dated June 27,, 2013 totaling $2,919.71 seconded by Mr. Gemmill and the motion passed unanimously. 
PUBLIC COMMENT

Council recognized Jeff Svec of 5 South Main Street.  Mr. Svec purchased the building in November and is currently being billed for 2 trash units.  Mr. Svec stated that the current trash receptacles do not meet his needs and he is leasing a dumpster from Penn Waste and signing a 3 year contract with them for the dumpster.   He wished to have the 2 curbside bills removed in favor of the dumpster contract.   Attorney Sharnetzka stated that the building was part of the trash contract when it went out for bid and no exceptions will be made.   The current contract that Stewartstown Borough has with Penn Waste cannot be altered after the bid and award.  That contract will be in place until October 2014, at which time the Borough can include the dumpster option in the bidding. 
Hopewell Area Recreation & Parks (HARP) members were in attendance to obtain approval for the fireworks for July 3.   The $1 Million liability certificate is included in the request.  Mr. Kurtz made a motion to approve the firework display as requested, Mr. Burkins seconded and the motion was carried.  

Ann Yost, from YSM Landscape Architects was in attendance (representing HARP) to request support in submitting a grant application for the Historic Enhancement of the Park.   Because the park was a historic World War II Prisoner of War camp, if HARP supplies $10,000, the grant will give $50,000.   Trees will be planted, interpretive signs will be placed and enhancement made to the park.  The grant is from Greenways Trails Recreation Program, a part of the Department of Community Economic Development.  The application fee is $100, and the following 3 items are needed:  a short letter on Borough stationary stating the funding is being provided, the most recent audit/financial statement and a Resolution.  Mr. Burkins made a motion to proceed with the HARP request to apply for the grant and pass the needed Resolution.  Mr. Gemmill seconded and the motion was carried. 
SOLICITOR’S REPORT

Attorney Sharnetzka stated that the officers for the homeowners association (HOA) of Poplar Springs cannot be located.   The Borough had received a request from the property owners of 82 and 84 South Kennard Dale Avenue regarding an easement between their properties.  Attorney Sharnetzka stated that the HOA would own the access area, although it was the responsibility of the homeowners for maintenance.  The Borough does not have any rights to allow a change to the easement; the homeowners would have to find the HOA and get approval from them.   The storm retention pond in the area is also property of the HOA.  The HOA should be recorded and Attorney Sharnetzka will be doing additional research to find out more.  It is understood that the pond is a liability for homeowners in the area. 
Attorney Sharnetzka stated that a trash lien has been put in place for 73 Mill Street, the Umstead/Brookshire properties.   Also, 14 Locust Street owner Mike Mahaffey will be brought up to date on the fees owed.  
The street adoption notice will be placed on July 5.  Adoption of the Alleys (Griffith, Hickory, Maple and Pine) Ordinance will be ready on July 15 and will need to be notarized.  Linda Miller will be in attendance at the meeting to notarize. 

ENGINEER’S REPORT

Mr. Sarpen stated that the street work has been placed out to bid.  Bids are due by July 11th to be discussed at the July 15th meeting.  Quantities and unit pricing for the different kinds of materials and work will be submitted with their total.  Trench repair must also get done this year.  Stakes will be placed next week to see where the right of way for each street is.  The streets (alleys) must be adopted before the bids can be awarded.   West Pennsylvania is also included in the bid process because it must be done due to the PADOT permit.  Mr. Gemmill stated that Donnie Marsteller can complete the work on Hill Street.   Tar Joint would be approximately $1800 to tar and chip the area. Saw cut and cleanup of a 5’ x 250’ area would cost a total of $5,000.

Mr. Sarpen stated that he has not heard anything from Ravenscliffe.

Mr. Gemmill stated that there is an issue with water run-off at 13 East Pennsylvania Avenue. 

PRESIDENT’S REPORT

Mr. Wisnom stated that the Hazard Mitigation Plan has been approved by FEMA.  The Borough is now eligible to apply for federal disaster assistance up until May 3, 2018.
Letters went out to Crossroads and Winterstown regarding increase for Police services on June 18th.  The new rate will be effective January 1, 2014.  The SRO contract has been approved by the School Board.  We are waiting on a signed copy.  
Mr. Wisnom stated that the cost of living increase for Borough employees will be discussed at the July 15 meeting. 

MAYOR’S REPORT

Mayor Smith stated that at a June 27 meeting regarding funding for the Fire Departments, he learned that Shrewsbury does not have enough volunteers to go out on fire calls, and that Eureka sometimes has to respond.  The Borough is lucky that we have enough volunteers to man our Fire Department. 
There being no further business, Mr. Kurtz made a motion to adjourn, seconded by Ms. Kreiss and the Stewartstown Borough Council meeting adjourned at 8:23 pm.

Respectfully Submitted,
Cindy McCartin

Minute Taker/Transcriber
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